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Report No. 01/25 
Standards Committee 

Report of Monitoring Officer 
(Standards Committee) 

Subject:  Annual Report 2024/25 

Decision Required: Yes 
Recommendations: 
a) That this report is noted.
b) That, subject to any additions agreed at the meeting, this report forms the basis

for the Standards Committee’s Annual Report to be submitted to the National
Park Authority in accordance with the Local Government and Elections (Wales)
Act 2021.

1. Terms of reference of the Standards Committee
(a) to keep under review the Authority's Code of Conduct and to make

recommendations to the Authority as to any changes it considers desirable;

(b) to monitor the operation of the Authority's Code of Conduct;

(c) to provide advice and training for Members of the Authority on matters relating
to its Code of Conduct;

(d) to consider any reports relating to Members of the Authority issued by the
Monitoring Officer under Section 70 (4) or by the Public Services Ombudsman
(Wales) under Section 71(2)(c) of the Local Government Act 2000 and any
recommendations of the Adjudication Panel for Wales and to take such action
thereon as it considered appropriate;

(e) to receive and take action on any reports issued to it by a Case Tribunal under
Section 79 of the Act;

(f) to consider and make recommendations to the Authority as to the actions which
should be taken on any report from a Case Tribunal under Section 80 of the
Act;

(g) to consider requests from Members of the Authority for dispensations under the
Standards Committee's (Grant of Dispensations) (Wales) Regulations 2001,

(h) the monitoring of the Authority’s complaints procedure in relation to allegations
of maladministration and the making of recommendations thereto and

(i) to make recommendations to the Authority from time to time with regard to any
proposed additions to or revisions of these Terms of Reference.
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1.1 The current membership of the Standards Committee consists of two local 
authority Members, Cllr Dr Simon Hancock and Cllr Mike James. One Welsh 
government appointed member Dr Rosie Plummer and four independent 
members who are Mr John Daniels (Chair) Mr Philip Davies, Ms Wendy Taylor 
and Mr John Hogg who has replaced Mrs Vicky Tomlinson whose appointment 
came to an end in September 2024. 

1.2 The chair and vice chair are, in accordance with the regulations, required to be 
independent members. 

2. Training
2.1 There has been no member training since November 2023 but it is anticipated

that further training will be provided within the next few months. 

2.2 Specific training for members of the Standards committee will take place on 12th 
February 2025 and be provided by Mrs Bethan Evans who has delivered 
training to members of the Authority and Pembrokeshire County Council 
previously. 

3. Complaints
3.1 In the past year since 31 March 2024, 4 complaints have been received by the

Authority of which 2 were escalated to the Public Services Ombudsman for 
Wales. 

3.2 All these complaints related to planning and related issues although one also 
alleges harassment and “gaslighting” by officers. 

3.3 One of those complaints resulted in the Ombudsman deciding not to investigate 
the complaint and the other has resulted in an investigation in which the 
Ombudsman has upheld the complaint and issued a draft report for 
consideration by the Authority. 

3.4 Currently the Authority is making representations to the Ombudsman about the 
conclusions and recommendations contained in the draft report. 

3.5 Of the other 2 complaints, one is being held in abeyance as the subject matter 
of the complaint is currently subject to Judicial Review proceedings. The 
complaint response in the other matter has only just been issued and it is not 
known at this stage whether it will be escalated to the Ombudsman, but early 
indications are that it probably will be. 

3.6 The Monitoring officer will give an update on these matters when the report is 
presented to the annual meeting of the Authority later in the year. 

4. Trends.
4.1 It is pleasing that there have been no allegations of breaches of the code of

conduct. However the NPA must be vigilant in ensuring Members continue to be 
offered and do attend training on the Code of Conduct. If allegations of 
breaches of the Code of Conduct are made the Ombudsman is likely to ask 
what training the member has been offered and received. So far as other trends 




